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Front Page Headline, Globe and Mail – “Italian Bond 

Yield Skyrockets.  Italy auctions 567 million euros 

($750 million U.S.) of 12-year bonds at an average 

yield of 7.20%, a full 270 basis points higher than the 

previous similar auction

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 28TH

The Commerce Department reports U.S. new home sales rose 
by 1.3% to an annual pace of 307,000 units in October.  Michele 
Meyer, senior economist at the Bank of America commented: 
“Home builders are still competing with the significant overhang 
of existing homes for sale.  Once we get past the backlog of fore-
closed properties, single-family housing will turn around fairly 
rapidly; but we’re a good two years away from that.” At Long 
Wave Analytics we believe that Ms. Meyer is far too optimistic, 
but then of course she doesn’t know that we are in the Long 
Wave winter.

According to a survey by the New York Federal Reserve, house-
hold indebtedness declined by 0.3% – about $60 billion (U.S.) 
– to $11.66 trillion (U.S.) in the 3rd. quarter.  In a statement, An-
drew Haughwout, a vice president in the Research and Statistics 
Group at the New York Fed commented: “Households continue 
to try and deleverage in the wake of a challenging economic en-
vironment and large declines in home values.”  Separately, the 
National Retail Federation reports that during the Thanksgiving 
weekend U.S. retail sales rose by 16%, as shoppers spent an 
average of $398.62 (U.S.) – up from $395.64 (U.S.) a year ago 
– prompted by significant and widespread discounts

Front Page Headline, U.K. Telegraph – “OECD Warns of World-
wide Depression if no Action Taken in Euro Debt Crisis.  In pre-
dicting a mild recession for the U.K. and the euro zone for this 
quarter and the next in its latest economic outlook, the OECD 
stresses that this is assuming nothing untoward happens on the

•

•

•

Continent, and that policy makers take sufficient action to avoid 
disorderly sovereign defaults, a sharp credit contraction, sys-
temic bank failures and excessive fiscal tightening.  Given that 
as things stand there is virtually no sign of them taking such 
action, for the OECD to make this forecast of a relatively mild 
and short-lived recession its ‘baseline scenario’ might seem a 
trifle optimistic.  For those who prefer more scary assessments, 
here’s the OECD’s ‘worst case scenario’, by which it means a 
disorderly breakup of the euro zone.

‘If everything came to a head, with governments and banking 
systems under extreme pressure in some or all of the vulnerable 
countries, the political fallout would be dramatic and pressures 
for the euro area exit could be intense.  The establishment and 
likely large exchange rate changes of the new national curren-
cies could imply large losses for debt and asset holders, includ-
ing banks which could become insolvent.  Such turbulence in 
Europe, with the massive wealth destruction, bankruptcies and a 
collapse of confidence in European integration and cooperation, 
would most likely result in a deep depression in both the exit-
ing and remaining euro area countries, as well as in the world 
economy.’      

At present, in the OECD’s opinion, there is only a small prob-
ability of this occurring. Well, we think that the probability of 
a worldwide depression is 100%. That’s what happens to the 
world economy in the Long Wave winter has debt is expunged.



Front Page Headline, Bloomberg News –“OECD Cuts Growth 
Forecasts, Blames Euro Debt Crisis.  In its semi-annual global 
economic outlook, the Paris-based Organization for Economic 
Cooperation and Development forecasts the gross domestic 
product (GDP) of the 34 OECD nations will grow by an average 
of 1.9% this year and by an average of 1.6% in 2012; downward-
ly revised from 2.3% and 2.8% respectively, last May.  OECD 
Chief Economist Pier Carlo Padoan warns: ‘Skepticism has in-
creased that euro-area policy makers can deal effectively with 
the key challenges they face.  Serious downside risks remain 
linked to loss of confidence in sovereign debt markets and the 
monetary union itself.”  In addition, the OECD stated the Euro-
pean Central bank should cut interest rates and abandon its re-
luctance to increase purchases of government bonds to restore 
confidence in the euro area. 

Front Page Headline, Bloomberg News – “Merkel Favours Fast 
Track EU Treaty Change.  At a news conference, German Chan-
cellor Angela Merkel’s chief spokesman, Steffen Seibert informs 
reporters: “Chancellor Merkel will deliver a speech on the (euro) 
crisis to the lower house of parliament in Berlin on December 
2nd. previewing a December 9th. Summit, which is scheduled 
to discuss proposals for EU treaty change.  Germany is working 
with an ambitious timeline because we believe that Europe can’t 
wait for this forever.”  Separately, speaking to Foreign Press 
Association members in Berlin, German Finance Minister Wolf-
gang Schaeuble emphasized: ‘At the moment, any discussion 
about Eurobonds reduces the likelihood that we can get the re-
quired focus on EU treaty change and enforcing debt and deficit 
discipline in the euro area.”        

Front Page Headline, Daily Telegraph U.K. – “RBS Pays $52 Mil-
lion (U.S.) to Massachusetts in Sub-Prime Settlement.  The Roy-
al Bank of Scotland agrees to pay a 33 million pound ($52 million 
U.S.) fine to the State of Massachusetts to settle allegations it 
resold mortgage loans knowing they could not be repaid.  Mas-
sachusetts Attorney General Martha Coakley had alleged that 
Greenwich Capital Financial, a division of RBS, contravened 
State law by packaging and reselling loans made to sub-prime 
borrowers in the Commonwealth.”  

Front Page Headline, Financial Times – “Moody’s Warns on 
Euro Zone Debt.  The euro zone crisis is threatening to engulf 
all the region’s governments as their ability to raise capital in the 
fixed income markets is increasingly in doubt.  The probability of 
sovereign debt defaults is no longer negligible and a series of 
defaults would significantly increase the likelihood of countries 
leaving the euro zone.” 
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Front Page Headline, National Post – “Fitch Ratings Warns of 
U.S. Downgrade if no Budget Agreement by 2013.  ‘The affirma-
tion of the U.S. ‘AAA’ sovereign debt rating reflects still strong 
credit and economic fundamentals, however, the failure of the 
Congressional Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction has 
created a loss of confidence and mandated a negative outlook.  
Failure to reach a credible deficit reduction plan by 2013 would 
likely lead to a U.S. downgrade.  The negative outlook indicates 
a slightly greater than 50% of a downgrade over a two-year time 
horizon.”  

Front Page Headline, National Post - “Canada Won the War of 
1812 – U.S Historian. In a relatively rare admission for an Ameri-
can scholar, a leading U.S. historian who authored a provocative 
new tome about North American military conflicts, states bluntly 
that Canada won the War of 1812.  John Hopkins University 
Professor Eliot Cohen, a senior advisor to former U.S. Secretary 
of State Condoleezza Rice, writes in his newly published book 
‘Conquered Into Liberty’ that, ultimately, Canada and Canadi-
ans won the War of 1812.  Moreover, Cohen acknowledges that 
‘Americans at the time and by and large since, did not see mat-
ters that way.”  Never any doubt about it in Canada.      

Source: The National Post

Front Page Headline, U.K. Daily Telegraph – “U.S. Willing to 
Help Europe Resolve Debt Crisis.  After meeting with European 
Council President Herman van Rompuy and European Presi-
dent Hose Manuel Barroso, U.S. President Obama stated to re-
porters: ‘I communicated to them that the United States stands 
ready to do our part to help them resolve this issue.  This is of 
huge importance to our economy.’  However, William Kennard, 
the U.S. envoy in Brussels, related there was no discussion of 
the United States making any financial obligations to help Eu-
rope, or increasing its payments to the International Monetary 
Fund (IMF): moves bound to face stiff political opposition, given 
fiscal pressures facing the U.S. Congress.  
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Source; Daily Telagraph

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 29TH

Front Page Headline, Market Watch News – “American Airlines 
Bankrupt, Shares Plunge.  AMR Corp. – parent company to 
American Airlines – files for Chapter 11 bankruptcy protection 
from creditors and names Thomas Horton as its new president.   
AMR has the airline industry’s highest labour and operating 
costs.  Reorganizing under Chapter 11 protection allows the 
company to renegotiate labour, aircraft leasing and facility con-
tracts; as well as refinance outstanding debt to more favourable 
terms.  The company’s share price plunged as much as 80% on 
the news.  

The S&P/Case-Shiller index of properties in 20 U.S. cities de-
clined by 3.6% in September on a year-over-year basis.  Anika 
Kahn, an economist at Wells Fargo Securities LLC in Charlotte, 
N.C. commented: “We still have an oversupply of existing homes 
and distressed transactions continue to drive down home prices.  
We continue to expect home prices to fall through mid-2012.”  

The New York-based Conference Board’s index of consumer 
confidence increases to a reading of 56 in November from a 
revised level of 40.9 in October, the biggest monthly gain since 
April 2003

Front Page Headline, Globe and Mail – “S&P Downgrades Top 
Global Banks.  Standard & Poors Ratings Services downgrades 
the credit ratings for 37 of the world’s largest financial institu-
tions.  S&P notes: “The changes reflect our new ratings crite-
ria for banks, which incorporate shifts in the worldwide financial 
industry and macroeconomic trends, including the role of gov-
ernments and central banks in industry funding.”  Credit rating 
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downgrades among the big American banks included Bank of 
America, Citigroup, Goldman Sachs Group, JP Morgan Chase, 
Morgan Stanley and Wells Fargo.  Top U.K. downgrades include 
Barclay’s, HSBC Holdings, Lloyds Banking Group and the Royal 
Bank of Scotland.  The credit ratings for several big European 
banks, including Credit Suisse, Deutsche Bank, ING and So-
ciete Generale remain unchanged.  

Front Page Headline, Wall Street Journal – “Rome Sets Record 
High Yields at Bond Auction.  Italy auctions 7.5 billion euros ($10 
billion U.S.) of 3-year bonds and 10-year bonds at a yield of 
7.89% and 7.56%, respectively.  While the record high yields 
attracted sufficient demand, the majority of buyers were do-
mestic investors.  Alberto Gallo, senior credit strategist at RBS 
Global Banking and Markets in London commented: “Negative 
expectations had travelled quite far.  Some bond investors had 
been expecting Italian yields to breach 8% before buyers would 
participate … Italians are savers and that’s one of the country’s 
strengths.  Still, by itself, that’s not enough to get the nation out 
of debt.”   

Front Page Headline, Wall Street Journal – “U.K. Gross Domestic 
Product, Debt Outlook Erode.  In his autumn budget statement, 
U.K. Chancellor of the Exchequer George Osborne concedes 
that painful austerity measures are likely to continue beyond 
the end of this parliamentary session in 2015.  The Office for 
Budget Responsibility – which provides independent economic 
forecasts to the government – cut its gross domestic product 
(GDP) forecast for 2011 to 0.9% from the 1.7% it had predicted 
in March, while the 2012 forecast was trimmed to 0.7% from 
2.5%.  This means that the U.K. must borrow an additional 111 
billion pounds ($172 billion U.S.) over the next five years, taking 
the total amount that Britain must raise to 479 billion pounds.  
Fitch Ratings warned: “The capacity of U.K. public finances to 
absorb adverse economic and financial shocks, which would re-
sult in yet higher public debt while retaining its ‘AAA’ sovereign 
debt credit rating, has largely been exhausted.”        

Front Page Headline, U.K. Daily Telegraph – “Euro Zone Ap-
proves Extension of EFSF (European Financial Stability Facility)  
Euro area finance ministers agree on the terms and conditions 
to extend the EFSF’s capacity by introducing sovereign bond 
partial risk participation and a Co-Investment approach.  The 
ministers also adopted amended EFSF guidelines concerning 
intervention in the primary and secondary debt markets and pre-
cautionary credit lines in order to use leverage.  EFSF Chief 
Executive Officer Klaus Regling commented: ‘Both options are 
designed to enlarge the capacity of the EFSF, so that the new 
instruments available to the EFSF can be used efficiently.’  Un-
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der the partial risk protection, the EFSF would provide a partial 
protection certificate to a newly issued bond of a member state.  
The certificate could be detached after initial issue and could be 
traded separately.  It would give the holder an amount of fixed 
credit protection of 20-30 per cent of the principal amount of 
the sovereign bond.  Moreover, the creation of one or more Co-
Investment Funds (CIF) would allow the combination of public 
and private funding.  A CIF would purchase bonds in the primary 
and/or secondary markets.”

Front Page Headline, Washington Post – “American States Face 
Bleak Economic Forecast.  According to a report released by the 
National Governors Association (NGA) and the National Associa-
tion of State Budget Officers (NASBO), states are caught in a fis-
cal vise, as weak economic growth, dwindling federal aid and in-
creasing appeals from hard-pressed local governments intensify 
pressure on their budgets.  The ‘Fiscal Survey of States’ warns 
that even as states struggle with tepid revenue growth, they will 
be called upon to spend more because of the economic distress 
caused by continuing high unemployment.  NASBO Executive 
Director Scott Pattison elaborated: “State budgets are certainly 
improving, however, economic growth is weak and there is not 
enough money to cover all of the bills coming in.  State officials 
will still be cutting some programs and increases in funding for 
any program except for health care will be rare.  The report pre-
dicts that Medicaid, the combined federal-state health program 
for the poor and the disabled, will place the biggest budgetary 
burden on states.  Because of increasing caseloads, declining 
federal assistance and spiraling health-care costs, state Medic-
aid spending is growing much faster than state revenues, crowd-
ing out funding for other priorities.”

   

•

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 30TH

According to Automatic Data Processing Inc. (ADP), U.S. pri-
vate sector payrolls increased by 206,000 in November, led by 
the services sector and hiring by small businesses – the biggest 
gain since December 2010.  Joel Prakken, chairman of Macro-
economic Advisors – which produces the report – commented: 
“November’s increase in employment would normally be associ-
ated with a decline in the unemployment rate.”     

Front Page Headline, Market Watch News – “Fed, Central Banks 
Lower Dollar Swap Line Rates.  Global central banks announce 
a coordinated action to provide additional liquidity into the finan-
cial system.  Simultaneous statements issued by the U.S. Fed-
eral Reserve; the European Central Bank; the Bank of England; 
the Bank of Japan and the Swiss National Bank declared: ‘The 
purpose of these actions is to ease strains in financial markets 
and thereby, mitigate the effect of such strains on the supply of 
credit to households and business and so help foster economic 
activity.’  The central banks agreed to lower the rates on existing 
temporary U.S. dollar liquidity swap arrangements by 50 basis 
points (1/2 of 1%), making the new benchmark rate 50 basis 
points over the U.S. dollar overnight index swap rate.  This pric-
ing will apply to all swap lines commencing December 5th.  Ac-
cess to the swap lines has been extended until February 1st.  

The National Association of Realtors reports its index of pending 
U.S. home sales rose by 10.4% in October, following a decline 
of 4.6% in September, citing continuing low house prices and 
mortgage rates  
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In its latest Beige Book economic survey – covering October 
and the first two weeks of November – the U.S. Federal Re-
serve reports: “Overall economic activity increased at a slow to 
moderate pace – since the previous report – across all Federal 
Reserve districts except St. Louis, which reported a decline in 
economic activity.  Hiring was generally subdued and residential 
real estate generally remained sluggish.”    

Statistics Canada reports the nation’s gross domestic product 
(GDP) grew at a 3.5% annual pace in the 3rd. quarter, following 
a revised 0.5% contraction in the 2nd. quarter, citing the biggest 
surge in exports since 2004, more than offsetting lower domestic 
spending.  David Tulk, chief macroeconomist at TD Securities 
commented: “This economic rebound gives the Canadian econ-
omy some much needed momentum against a set of headwinds 
that will become far more pronounced in early 2012.”    

The People’s Bank of China announces a reduction of 1/2 of 1% 
in the reserve ratio requirements for the country’s banks which 
could add 350 billion yuan ($55 billion U.S.) to the financial sys-
tem, signaling a slowdown in the world’s second largest econo-
my may be deepening

The Federal Statistics Office reports German retail sales rose 
by 0.7% in October, the biggest increase since June; while the 
unemployment rate declined by 0.1% to 6.9%    

In a new report by Moody’s Investors Service, Vice President 
David Beattie warns: “Canadian consumers have become in-
creasingly leveraged in the past few years, leaving themselves 
and Canadian banks more susceptible to adverse macroeco-
nomic developments.  Moody’s is concerned that, while taking 
advantage of (historically) low interest rates, (Canadian) con-
sumers are also taking on debt they may not be able to service 
when, inevitably, (interest) rates increase.  Canadian household 
debt as a share of personal disposable income stood at a record 
150.8% at the end of June, despite the fact that many Canadi-
ans have been paying down debt, amid warnings from the Bank 
of Canada.”

Front Page Headline, Financial Times – “Chinese Manufacturing 
Activity Slows.  China’s purchasing managers’ index declines 
to a reading of 49 in November from a level of 50.4 in October.  
Beijing is now facing the prospect of a stalling of its two major 
economic growth engines – exports and real estate.  Policymak-
ers are now more concerned about supporting economic growth 
than tackling inflation and are expected to announce additional 
monetary easing measures in the coming months.

•

•

•

•

•

•

Front Page headline, Financial Times – “EU Finance Ministers 
Look to ECB as Savior.  European finance ministers have in-
creasingly settled on the European Central Bank (ECB) as the 
indispensable saviour of the single currency after two days of 
meetings which revealed the shortcomings of other tools to fight 
the debt crisis.  The collective turn toward the ECB emerged as 
Italy’s new government received a dire new warning from Brus-
sels to reform its economy quickly or face a ‘full-blown’ liquidity 
crisis.  The warning stated: ‘Italy could likely weather short-term 
turbulence in the bond markets, but persistently high bond yields 
increase the risk of a self-fulfilling run from Italy’s sovereign debt.  
A liquidity crisis could then transform into a solvency crisis.” 

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 1, 2011

The Labor Department reports U.S. initial claims for state unem-
ployment benefits increased by 6,000 to a seasonally adjusted 
402,000 in the week ended November 26th.  while continuing 
claims increased by 35,000 to 3.74 million in the week ended 
November 19th.  The number of people who have exhausted 
their traditional benefits but who are now receiving emergen-
cy or extended benefits under federal programs increased by 
276,382 to 7.01 million in the week ended November 12th.  

The Tempe, Arizona-based Institute for Supply Management’s 
factory index rose to a reading of 52.7 in November, following 
a level of 50.8 in October.  Orders and production increased at 
the fastest pace since April which included higher corporate pur-
chases of new equipment, growing exports, stronger consumer 
spending over the Thanksgiving holiday weekend and leaner 
corporate inventories.   

Front Page Headline, Bloomberg News – “France / Spain Bond 
Auctions Win Investor Support.  Spain successfully auctions 
3.75 billion euros of 5-year notes while France auctions 4.3 bil-
lion euros of 10-year bonds at an average yield of 3.18%.  Huw 
Worthington, fixed income strategist at Barclays Capital in Lon-
don commented: ‘They were both pretty good auctions.  The 
yield levels were higher than the issuers would like, but investor 
demand was strong.  The recent central bank action of has cer-
tainly helped.”      

The Commerce Department reports U.S. construction spending 
rose by 0.8% in October to a seasonally adjusted annual pace 
of $798.5 billion (U.S.) – the third consecutive monthly increase 
– citing higher spending for new homes, offices and shopping 
centers 
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CAGR: Compound Annual Growth Rate

Export Development Canada’s (EDC) semi-annual survey of 
exporters reveals its trade confidence index declined by 12% 
since the previous survey.  Peter Hall, EDC’s chief economist 
commented: “Canadian exporters appear frustrated by the un-
certainty in the global economy and the world’s markets.  There 
seems to be a lot more concern about what’s going on in Europe, 
Japan and China than domestically and in the United States.  
Such uncertainty makes planning for the future extremely dif-
ficult.”    
   
FRIDAY, DECEMBER 2ND

The Labor Department reports U.S. non-farm payrolls increased 
by 120,000 in November while the unemployment rate fell to 
8.6%, its lowest level in 2 1/2 years.  However, the decline in the 
unemployment rate – which stood at 9% in October – stemmed 
in large part from a drop in the size of the labour force, as some 
315,000 people stopped looking for jobs.  In addition, the report 
was accompanied by upward revisions in the October and Sep-
tember data of 72,000 jobs.
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Front Page Headline, Bloomberg News – “New Jersey’s Debt 
Climbs 3.1% to $38 billion (U.S.).  According to a report from the 
state Treasury Department, New Jersey’s bonded obligations 
increased to $38.1 billion (U.S.) in the fiscal year ended June 
30th., up 3.1% from $36.9 billion (U.S.) in fiscal 2010.  Total ob-
ligations, which include pensions and pension benefits, rose by 
12% to $65 billion (U.S.).  New Jersey’s debt has more than dou-
bled over the last decade, from $14.5 billion (U.S.) in 2001.  Ac-
cording to the 2011 State Debt Medians report from Moody’s In-
vestors Service, New Jersey had the third-highest net-supported 
debt among U.S. states after California and New York.  Debt as 
a percentage of 2010 personal income was the fourth-highest at 
7.9%.  In a telephone interview, Andy Pratt – a spokesman for 
State Treasurer Andrew Sidamon-Eristoff – commented: “Gov-
ernor Christie has greatly slowed the pace of bonded indebted-
ness.  These (financial) problems began before the Governor 
took office and took decades to create and they’re going to take 
some years to solve.  He has put us on a path to do that.” 
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Front Page Headline, New York Times – “Massachusetts Sues 
Five Major Banks Over Foreclosure Practices. Massachusetts 
Attorney General Martha Coakley sues America’s five largest 
mortgage lenders – Bank of America, JP Morgan Chase, Citi-
group, Wells Fargo and GMAC Mortgage – contending that the 
banks improperly foreclosed on troubled borrowers by relying on 
fraudulent legal documentation, or by failing to modify loans for 
homeowners as promised: “There is no question that the decep-
tive and unlawful conduct by Wall Street and the large banks, 
played a central role in this crisis through predatory lending and 
securitization of those loans.  The banks may think that they 
are too big to fail, or too big to care about the impact of their ac-
tions, but we believe they are not too big to avoid obeying the 
law.”  Ms. Coakley has been among the most aggressive state 
regulators in her pursuit of financial institutions involved in the 
credit crisis.

• Statistics Canada reports the nation’s economy suffered the loss 
of 18,600 jobs in November, following a decline of 54,000 jobs in 
October, the worst two-month drop since February and March of 
2009; as the nation’s unemployment rate rose to a 7-month high 
of 7.4%.  David Madani, an economist with Capital Economics, 
commented: “I would expect the Bank of Canada to lower the 
Bank Rate by 50 basis points in two stages beginning as early 
as April, due to a combination of global uncertainty, commodity 
price pullbacks and an unsustainable housing market.”    

Front page Headline, Financial Times – “German Chancellor 
Merkel Vows to Build Fiscal Union.  In a somber speech to the 
German Bundestag, Chancellor Merkel insists she is deter-
mined to defend the euro and create a legally enforceable “fiscal 
union” to restore confidence in the Eurozone, rejecting “quick 
fixes” to Europe’s debt crisis.  Her aim is to persuade her Euro-
pean Union partners to negotiate swift treaty change, to enforce 
budget discipline and debt control in the Eurozone.  A govern-
ment bond trader related: ‘For once, there is a positive feel to 
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CLOSING LEVELS FOR FRIDAY DECEMBER 2ND.                    WEEKLY CHANGE
 
Dow Jones Industrial Average                     12,019.42                    +787.64 points

Spot Gold Bullion (January)                        $1,751.30 (U.S.)          + $65.60 per oz.

S&P / TSX Composite                                 12,075.09                     + 613.03

10-Year U.S. Treasury Yield                       2.03%                           + 5 basis points

Canadian Dollar                                           98.20 cents (U.S.)        + 2.71 cents

U.S. Dollar Index Future (Spot Price)         78.683 cents                 – 0.927 cent

WTI Crude Oil (January)                             $100.96 (U.S.)             + $4.19 per barrel
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”Those who cannot remember the past are condemned to repeat it.” Santayana

the euro bond market.  This is not normal, but there are signs of 
normality as the markets are seeing two-way flows.  Before, they 
had more or less broken down with institutions only wanting to 
sell Italian and Spanish bonds.”  

                                                                                                                                                                        
Source: Financial Times

Front Page Headline, U.K. Daily Telegraph – “Fiskalunion Is the 
Worst of All Worlds for Europe.  In an op-ed, International Busi-
ness Editor Ambrose-Evans Pritchard warns: ‘Beware of the 
German term ‘Fiskalunion’, the next phrase of Europe’s misad-
venture.  What Chancellor Angela Merkel means is increased 
powers to police the budgets of EMU sinner states.  She means 
prior vetting of fiscal plans.  She means automatic fines, cuts in 
European Union (EU) development funds and loss of EU voting 
rights for alleged violators, all justiciable before the European 
Court.  The correct term is ‘Stability Union’ – as the Chancel-
lor deems it – which certainly entails unprecedented intrusion 
into the internal affairs of sovereign states, but in one direction 
only: discipline, without transforming help.  None of Chancel-
lor Merkel’s proposals – whether enshrined in EU treaties or 
not – offer any meaningful solution to the crisis at hand.  They 
continue to ignore the cancer in the European Monetary Union 
(EMU) system: the corrosive 30% currency misalignment be-
tween North and South and the German-Dutch trade surplus.”      
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